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MINUTES OF THE TRUST BOARD
30 May 2013 – 13.00 – 16.30

Philip Constable Board Room 1st Floor, Grosvenor Wing

	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Steve Bolam (SB)
	Director of Finance, Performance and Informatics

	
	Mrs Wendy Brewer (WB)
	Director of HR and Organisational Development

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates and Facilities

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Judith Hulf (JH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Director of Corporate Affairs

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Prof Peter Kopelman (PK)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Stella Pantelides (SP)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Alison Robertson (AR)
	Chief Nurse and Director of Operations 

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	Apologies:
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	13.24
	Chair’s opening remarks
The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  Seven members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
The Chair informed the meeting that he had been elected a member of the Foundation Trust Network Board.  
	

	
	
	

	13.25
	Declarations of interest
Nil declared
	

	
	
	

	13.26
	Minutes of the previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on the 28 March 2013 were approved as an accurate record with the exception of the following amendments:

13.21-H Ingram had reported seven Friend & Family responses within A&E had been collected an hour during a three hour session, not seven in total for the three hours.
13.17.01-correction to pg 5, para 4-The plan included a commitment to re-provide for CIP, the minimum requirement was 4-5%.
	

	
	
	

	13.27
	Schedule of Matters Arising
Updates were received on the due items on the schedule as follows:

13.05.02 – N Deans reported that comments from the 5 step challenge will be reviewed at the end of June following the roll out of the programme.
13.06.01 – T Kemp reported that the Clinical strategy has been amended to reflect a further emphasis on 24/7 services.

13.06.01 – More reference will be given to the sustainability agenda within the Estates Strategy when this is refreshed in July.

13.06.01 – VTE performance – at the QRC meeting in May assurance was given the 95% was being achieved and assurance was given that a lot of work is taking place to achieve the 98% target despite a challenging CQUIN.

13.06.01 – NICE guidance – Reflected in the report on clinical outcomes.

13.06.01 – Data analysis resource-resources have been identified to develop the proposals discussed at QRC.  Progress will be reported back to QRC who will report back to the Board. 

13.18.03 – hand washing facilities – This is a feature of the staff survey.  A review of the hand washing facilities in the non-clinical areas have been carried out and refurbishments are being carried out.
	

	
	
	

	13.28
	Chief Executive Report
M Scott presented the report and drew to the board’s attention that following the unannounced CQC visit to the trust in January a comprehensive action plan has now been submitted in relation to each of the issues identified by the CQC and the trust is expecting a further unannounced re-visit and the annual visit during the summer, the trust is confident that the issues raised will have been addressed, however the CQC will be looking at all the 16 standards and staff are being made aware of this.

It was also noted that the Foundation Trust application timetable has been updated.  The trust will submit the relevant documentation to the Trust Development Authority (TDA) in July, on this basis it is hoped to have a Board to Board with them and approval in September to enable the trust to go forward to Monitor in October and therefore have the potential authorisation date of April 2014. 

Better Services, Better Value (BSBV), since the report was written six of the seven CCG’s have considered the BSBV proposals and have resolved to send delegates to a Committee in Common at some point during June who will make the final decision about going out to consultation on the options for change.
Listening into Action, since the report was written the staff engagement events have been completed, these staff events have identified a number of key barriers which staff feel prevent them from delivering the best possible service to patients and their families, what their priorities would be for improvement and what practical steps could be taken.  The write up of the findings will be circulated to all board members and updates will be provided on the progress at future board meetings.  The key themes which will be addressed are:

· Ensuring across the organisation departments and staff working within the departments live up to the organisation values.  There were some practical proposals on how people can live up to the values.
· Information technology, issues were raised around the reliability and responsiveness of the technology and the support and maintenance of both the hardware and software.

· Communication with an emphasis between departments and colleagues across the organisation and between staff and patients.  Staff and departments to understand each other better.

· Capacity and operations, a lot of emphasis has been given to capacity planning this year.  Additional capacity is being put into place this year but also to add particular work around patient transport.

· Staff to be given time to fulfil all aspects of their job role, time to care, learn and communicate and lead within the organisation.

· Improving the environment for both patients and staff.

· The size of the organisation can be quite daunting and there is a need to look at actions to ensure that services, policies and back office functions are available and consistent across the organisation and that support is given to those that don’t work on the St George’s site.

Academic Health Science Network

S Wilton sought assurance around the appointment of the Managing Director and whether this was an appropriate appointment.  M Scott reported that the appointment of C Streather to this role was appropriate as he has the skills and experience required for this post.
Order Communications

S Bolam confirmed that the implementation of this system has been running successfully with no major escalation issues. There will be a post implementation review ideally before the e-prescribing programme is rolled out.
St George’s Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust – DRAFT Constitution
The Board were asked to approve the draft constitution.  As part of the trust preparation to become a Foundation Trust there is a requirement to go to public consultation on the proposed governance arrangements, this was completed at the end of April.  As part of the response to this consultation the majority of responders were in favour of the proposals.  A number of comments had been received around the balance of the proposed public governors and the staff governors, in response to that the FT programme board have agreed to increase the number of public governors in the Wandsworth constituency from four to six to recognise that Wandsworth is the host borough for the trust and the population would support that, however the regional governors have been reduced from six to four and an additional community staff governor post has been added to come from the community division.  These proposed governance arrangements then become translated into a legal document called the Constitution which sets out the rules for the trust.  The draft constitution had been circulated at the meeting and it will require a legal opinion to see if it is legally sound and meets the Monitor requirements.  An amendment was noted on Pg 13/23.2 – this will be changed to 6 other non-executive directors.
The draft constitution was approved; 
	

	
	
	

	
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	13.29
	Patient story DVD
The Board viewed a DVD of a young boy (patient) and his mother who attended the trust for treatment within A&E, outpatient clinic and as an inpatient.  The interview with the patient and his mother highlighted concerns around the patient experience of a young boy and issues arising from the patient pathway of care to the delay in discharge whilst awaiting medication.
Y Connolly fed back on the investigation into the case and the actions which have been taken to resolve the issues raised on the DVD and how changes are being implemented trust wide, particularly service improvement schemes looking at discharge delays associated with delays in supplying medication.  Concern was raised that the patient had not been given a named consultant which resulted in a lack of responsibility for managing the patient care pathway.
It was agreed that the issues and concerns raised within the DVD would be documented and the actions from this will be presented at the next Board meeting.

The Board extended their thanks to Craig from Media Services, SGUL for filming and supporting the making of the DVD’s.
	July 2013
A Robertson

Y Connolly

	
	
	

	13.30
	Quality Report

A Robertson presented the report and highlighted a number of key issues.

· C.difficile – a number of actions have been undertaken since August 2012 to reduce C.difficile and there are a number of new initiatives taking place and potential new interventions that could produce incremental changes.

· MRSA – it was noted that there had been one MRSA bacteraemia reported this financial year.

· Serious incidents, the report showed an overall reduction in the trend for serious incidents until earlier this year, however there has now been an increase in numbers due to the high number of grade 3 & 4 pressure ulcers reported during the period, a breakdown of SI’s by division and the sub division by pressure ulcers was reviewed.  It was noted that efforts are being made to speed up the processes for reporting SI’s to NHS London following the incident.  It was noted that monthly patient safety staff forums have been running so that staff can share learning from serious incidents, this forum has been well attended.  It was noted that work is being done around promoting zero tolerance within the organisation to unsafe practices and enforcing the trust values.  S Pantelides sought assurance on the consequences of any member of staff operating unsafe practices.  W Brewer reported that staff would be challenged, disciplined and referred to appropriate professional groups and external bodies.  The guidance is already in place and staff must follow these within their profession.
· Nursing & Midwifery establishments and skill mix, this section gave assurance that the Chief and Deputy Chief Nurse have decided to undertake a review of current processes for reporting on nursing and midwifery staffing, establishment of skill mix ratios to ensure safe staffing levels.
· Patient experience – the report included the CQC national in-patient 2012 results which had been published, together with the results from the CQUIN performance (patient experience).

· Complaints – the report provided an overview of how the trust has managed complaints received in Q4 of 2012/2013 including an analysis of the data to provide trends, themes and performance against key metrics.  More work is being done around complaints where the subject is around care.  S Wilton suggested more information around the trends and areas of complaints rather than response times.  It was agreed that this information could be included however a report does go to QRC with the detailed breakdown.
R Given-Wilson presented the section on patient outcomes and clinical audit and effectiveness.

· The trust takes part in a number of national audits.  NHS commissioners have published guidance entitled ‘Everyone counts: planning for patients 2013/14’.  This guidance states that activity, clinical quality measures and survival rates must be published for every consultant in 10 specified areas.  The trust has confirmed that St George’s clinicians participate in all of the relevant audits.
· The results from the Q4 2012/2013 discharge audit were reviewed and it was noted that the Service Improvement Team are working on a project for discharge management.

· The VTE risk assessment results for Q4 2013/2014 were reviewed and it was noted that a number of trust wide actions have been agreed to increase compliance.

· The Dr Foster benchmarking data over the last six months shows that the trust mortality figures continue to be significantly better than expected.  All signal alerts from Dr Foster are investigated by the trust mortality group and there are also different analysis available on the Dr Foster system which are being looked at so as best to utilise the information.
S Wilton provided a verbal report from the Quality and Risk Committee meeting held on 9 May 2013.
· The committee were pleased to see the first Divisional presentation by Children, Women, Diagnostic, Critical Care and Therapies. It was good to see the range of both great work and challenges.  In future meetings the committee want to build on this interaction between the committee and Divisions.

· The committee fully supported the Executive recommendation to develop a Quality Observatory and sought assurance from both the Executive and the Board that this will be suitably resourced and started with immediate effect.  The committee noted that progress on this important issue has been slow.
	

	
	
	

	13.31
	Trust response to the Francis report
P Jenkinson presented the report.  The Board had agreed two approaches to the report, firstly to consider an appropriate response to the 290 recommendations in the report that are applicable to the trust and secondly to consider the high level corporate commitments that the Trust Board has made to apply the key findings of the report to improve quality for patients.
There were seven high level corporate commitments for the Board to agree and consider, following this there will be a more detailed action plan which will contain leads and timescales, this action plan will then be monitored by the Quality and Risk Committee and the Board will revisit the recommendations and findings at their meeting in October.  It was noted that the Workforce Committee and other trust sub-committees will have a role in taking forward the recommendations. It was suggested and agreed to reflect that the trust is a teaching university hospital and include the commitment to training the next generation. 

The Board approved the commitments which will now be communicated both internally and externally in line with the trust values.
	P Jenkinson

Oct 2013

	
	
	

	13.32
	Care and Environment progress report
The Care & Environment report was circulated and noted for information. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	13.33
	Divisional presentation – Children and Women, Diagnostic and Therapies
V Thomas, Divisional Chair, F Ashworth, Divisional Director of Operations and Anneliese Weichart, Divisional Director of Nursing and Governance presented the board with an update from the division of Children, Women, Diagnostics, Therapeutics and Critical Care.  The following points were noted:

· The number of WTE staff within the division – 2,653

· The 12/13 achievements were outlined.

· CNST 3 achieved – maternity & baby friendly stage 2
· Outline business case for Children’s hospital 

· Additional 6 critical care beds to support clinical activity trust wide

· 18 weeks compliance in 12/13-gynaecology and children’s

· Sustained significant reduction in SI’s maternity and improved clinical measures (CSection/HIE)

· Hosting the SWL Maternity network and co-chair.

There were a number of service improvements planned which will provide patient, clinical and financial benefits, together with key developmental streams to strengthen divisional performance in quality, operation and financial indicators.  

Improvements have been made within the phlebotomy service which has reduced the waiting times and number of complaints.
The presentation set out the ways the division will be improving quality and how this will improve patient safety, improve patient outcomes, and improve the patient experience.  The division will meet all finance, operations and performance targets by:
· Delivering the business plan and CRP targets
· Continuing to generate sustainable position through the service improvement programme
· Increased access to theatre and critical care beds
· Managing significant tariff changes maternity /diagnostics
· Improving SLR position across division by correct cost apportionment and productivity improvements- Trust pilot in critical care
The presentation included a number of key strategic divisional developments and plans to develop research and innovation through the clinical services.
F Ashworth presented the market plan for paediatric elective surgery which will enable continued growth in paediatric surgery and a plan has been developed for 2013/2017.  The key to increasing Paediatric general and neonatal surgery has been to increase bed capacity by reducing length of stay. 

The main concerns currently within the division are:

· Critical care – the need to be able to provide more critical care beds

· Gynae theatres – the need for additional theatre space

· Paediatric wards – the need to provide an excellent service to patients and carers.

It was noted that a lot of work has taken place around ‘out of hospital cardiac arrests’ and how the patients are managed.  These patients are bought to St George’s and require a complex package of care, however they need to be commissioned correctly and transferred back to their local hospitals or into the community with the correct package of care otherwise there is a risk that they don’t get the best outcomes for their health.  Proposals are being presented to the commissioners for their support to a new method of care from next year.
M Rappolt sought clarification on the risks associated with the south west London pathology implementation.  The risks of not going ahead with the proposals will mean pathology will remain relatively expensive and risks of privatisation.  The risks of going ahead with the proposals will be around changes to staff locations.  Going ahead with the proposals will make a more efficient service which would be sustainable.
M Rappolt suggested that the phlebotomy clinics in St James Wing and Lanesborough Wing are better co-ordinated.  Work continues to take place to increase resources within phlebotomy to improve the patient experience.

It was noted that the divisional governance structure is cascaded down through to the care groups, however care groups are also looking at their local performance indicators which will be more relevant to them and these issues are raised and discussed within their directorate governance meetings.
	

	
	
	

	13.34
	Summary Trust Annual Plan
T Kemp presented the summary of the Trust annual plan.  This document is a summary of the Trust Annual plan & Objectives 2013/2014 which had been approved by the Board in April; approval was sought for the summary which would then be circulated externally and to a wider audience.

The following points were noted:

· M Rappolt felt that a target rate of 85% of staff to have been appraised over the last year was too low and felt that the target should be 100%.  The trust objective is for 100% of staff to have had their appraisal; however 85% is a step to achieving this target.  Appraisal processes and appraisal expectations are currently under review.  S Bolam reported that the TDA regulatory framework will set a metric for the numbers of staff appraised.  It was therefore agreed to look at their threshold to see how the 85% compares.  J Hulf suggested changing the wording to ‘ensure that 85% of all staff have been appraised in the last year.  M Scott reported that the 85% target is in the annual objectives which have already been approved, therefore suggested the following re-wording; the objective is that all staff are given an appraisal.
· With regard to expanding services at Queen Mary’s hospital, it was agreed to remove locating ‘all’ neuro-rehabilitation service there, it was also noted that there has been slippage in the target date for the relocation to take place.

· Under consolidate and expand our key specialist services, it was agreed to mention an increase in market share of neurosurgery and cardiology.

· It was agreed to relook at ensuring the vacancy rate is no more than 11% as current performance is better than this figure.  It was agreed to relook at the workforce and sickness percentages. 
The plan was approved subject to the amendments as discussed and agreed.
	

	
	
	

	
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	13.35
	Trust Performance report
S Bolam presented the Performance report for the period ending 30 April 2013.  The following points were highlighted:
· The NHS Trust Development Authority Accountability Framework for NHS Trusts: the report included details on how the TDA will measure performance through the year and also includes measures of progress towards the FT trajectory.  The existing corporate scorecard has now been put into the TDA format which shows access metrics, outcome metrics and quality governance metrics, there are some additional metrics which will be added into the month 2 dashboard, it was noted that all metrics are currently measured, however the TDA thresholds have not yet been published.
· Monitor Compliance Framework, the trust financial risk rating as at 30 April 2013 is two as detailed on the performance scorecard.  There were no real major concerns with the April performance figures.

C Smallwood reported back from the Finance & Performance Committee, the framework had been approved, it had been noted that the expectation that the amber/red rating would become amber/green probably after month 2.  It was noted that there had been a decline in complaints performance within the surgery division from 85% to 65% and also the VTE risk assessment in community services down from 77% to 46% for senior health.  Slippage had been noted in RTT performance in neurosurgery and cardiac surgery but assurance was given that there are action plans to correct this.  Improvement in cancer waits has been a major achievement, and it was agreed that e.Coli will be measured.
	

	
	
	

	13.36
	Finance Report
S Bolam presented the Finance report for Month 1, it was noted that a lot of work is taking place within divisions to look at what cost pressures will/will not be funded, how much they can take account of in terms of their growth allocations and where they are with regard to their cost improvement plans at month 1.
It was noted that the F&P had signed off the revised capital expenditure plan which allows funding of additional capacity in wards and ICU.

C Smallwood reported back from the Finance & Performance Committee, concern had been raised that there were significant I&E adverse variances for all the divisions in month 1 and there was an adverse variance for the trust against a planned deficit but corrective plans are being implemented for this.  There was some concern around the status of the divisional CIP schemes and there had been discussion around this as £37m is due to be green rated by 31 May 2013.  The low rate of capital spend had been noted in April; however the new capital programme has been agreed to provide more capacity.  The FRR score of two had been noted, however this will need to be a three for the FT application, it will be three if the profile is achieved. Discussion had also taken place around service line reporting and service line management; this approach will be developed in the trust over the year.
It was noted that the Board had approved the outline business case for the development of a hybrid theatre, the works and funding will commence from April 2014/15.
	

	
	
	

	13.37
	Workforce Performance Report

W Brewer presented the report which provided the workforce activity report and the notes from the Workforce committee meeting held in March.  The Workforce committee leads on monitoring the implementation of the workforce business plan underpinning the workforce strategy, the committee had discussed and reviewed the workforce targets as they need to ensure they are stretching and fit in with national guidance and NTDA targets.
Each of the workforce performance indicators were reviewed.  The following points were raised at the meeting:
· M Rappolt sought clarification on the appraisal percentages.  W Brewer gave assurance that the figures in the report were correct.

· It was noted that there had been some workforce issues within senior health, however work is being done to address and improve the concerns.
· J Hulf raised concerns around the low medical appraisal rates which were shown as 67.9% and suggested that these rates are reviewed again by the Board to establish why appraisals are not being carried out as appraisals must be carried out as part of the consultant revalidation process.  It was noted that funding has now been sought to provide an administrator to manage the appraisal process.
S Pantelides provided verbal feedback from the Workforce & Education committee meeting which was held on 23 May 2013.  It was noted that there had been divisional representation for the first time on the committee which had been helpful with discussions around appraisals.
Two issues were highlighted.

· Bullying and harassment had been discussed in depth; this had highlighted issues within the approach to appraisals and communication skills between individuals and setting appropriate objectives.
· It was felt there were issues around being respectful to each other and not speaking down to others.  Concerns had also been raised around attitudes to each other and the tone of speech.
The Workforce & Education committee will continue to review the performance indicators and drill down areas of concern.
	R Given-Wilson

W Brewer

Sept 2013

	
	
	

	13.38
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework
P Jenkinson presented the report which included the summary report of the recent CQC inspection which has now been published.  There were a number of areas of non-compliance which need to be addressed.  The trust has submitted an action plan to the CQC which was included in the board paper.  To support the action plan there is a more detailed divisional plan which feeds into the main plan and gives details of leads and timings.  It was noted there is a staff awareness programme of events to raise awareness for all staff of all grades and disciplines across the organisation to attend.  It was noted a programme of self-assessment against the CQC standards has been set up to ensure that at ward level they are prepared and ready for the re-inspection which will take place unannounced late summer.

C Smallwood sought clarification on whether the trust carries out regular fire drills.  N Deans reported there is a programme of fire drills which has been agreed with the London Fire Brigade.  It was noted that fire training is part of the mandatory training, fire wardens have additional training.
It was agreed that the risks on the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) would be reviewed and updated following decisions made at Board meetings.
	P Jenkinson

	
	
	

	
	General Items for information
	

	
	
	

	13.39
	Use of the Trust Seal
Nothing declared.
	

	
	
	

	13.40
	Questions from the Public
H Ingram reported that she and C Emmis had carried out 20 sessions within A&E completing the Friends and Family test; during the time spent in A&E she had noticed issues with the triage system and how very ill patients or children did not have access to a more rapid triage system.  It was felt that there should be someone managing the triage queue.  A Robertson reported that work is underway to address the triage process, it was also noted that the entrance is going to be redesigned.

H Ingram also raised concern around the length of time it takes for a patient to be discharged from ward areas due to delays in issuing medication.  An example of a 2 year old child who had to wait 6 hours for medication and it was suggested that a prescription could have been given so that the mother could have obtained the antibiotics elsewhere.
Discharge planning and supply of medication

It was noted there is a discharge project looking at planning around discharge and improving the issuing of medication on discharge.  It was agreed that this will be discussed in more depth at the next meeting.

A Robertson

July 2013
	11.

	
	

	13.41
	Meeting evaluation

It was suggested to re-arrange the agenda standing items on a rotational basis.
Good meeting
	11.

	
	

	13.42
	Date of the next meeting - The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held 25 July 2013 at 1.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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